To: Management Partnership Services and Later Start Times Community Advisory Committee

 

From: SLEEP (Start Later for Excellence in Education Proposal)

 

RE: Model Assumptions and Constraints for Transportation Study

 

Sept. 1, 2005
 


The FCPS School Board approved this study to find the most cost-effective, politically viable system for implementing later secondary school start times. It is time to move from "whether" later start times should happen to "how," and the purpose of this study is to guide FCPS towards the best way to achieve this goal. 
Overly restrictive assumptions and constraints might unnecessarily preclude solutions with potential for success. We also caution against  relying on impressionistic or anecdotal information in developing our assumptions and options. 
We provide the following recommendations for revising the draft Model Assumptions and Constraints presented to the Aug. 25 meeting of the Community Advisory Committee.

 

MODEL ASSUMPTIONS (numbered according to MPS list):

1. ) High schools should optimally start between 8:00AM – 8:30 AM. (Draft language)
Recommendation: 

Return the preferred high school start time window to 8 am – 9 am, as written in the RFP (rather than truncating to 8-8:30 am). 
· Other school systems have found high start times between 8:30 and 9 am to be viable (see Loudoun Co., Henrico Co., Minneapolis and Brevard Co., Fla., to name a few).
· Parent surveys have found that 8:30 am is the median preferred time for high school start times. This argues strongly for making 8:30 am the middle point in the potential start time window, rather than the outside limit.
· There is no reason to believe that sports and extracurricular activities and jobs could not be worked around a start time between 8:30 and 9 am.  Documented experience in Minneapolis, for example,  shows that later start times led to increased participation in sports and extracurricular activities. (more on this topic below)

· Biologically, it makes more sense for elementary school children to attend school on the first tier, but no one (including SLEEP) wants them going so early that young kids are waiting for buses in the dark.  Limiting the high school start time to 8-8:30 am might unduly limit the ability to put elementary school first.
· The School Board established the 8-9 am window when it approved the RFP 

 

Later start times should also be considered for middle schools.  Middle schols could appropriately be the last tier, starting even later than 9 am without  constraints concerning sports, extracurricular activities and jobs.

2. Schools’ start and dismissal times will generally be clustered within 10 minutes +/- of the primary tier time (Draft language)
Recommendation:
Consider whether this should be an option rather than an assumption

According to the  FCPS Transportation staff, the rolling tiers provide more “bang for the buck “ from our buses, with this system enabling buses to be used for two different elementary school runs.  We note that the peak use of the buses is at the high school drop-off (7 am) and pickup (2:10+) times, for the one tier that is set, with usage dropping far lower during the rest of the morning start time window.  Are we sure we want set tiers as an assumption? Perhaps it should be left as a possibility, leaving MPS the option of using rolling tiers if they discover the buses can be used more efficiently that way. In any event, it should be noted that  we nominally have a four-tier system currently: high school, middle school, elementary A and elementary B.  If we do go to set tiers, keeping the number of tiers at four presumably would prevent further pressure on the system.  (If we go to set tiers, would it make more sense to break it up somewhat differently, since the most pressure now is at high school start and end times. For example, Elementary A, 8 am; Elementary B and High School A, 8:30 am; High School B, 9 am; Middle School, 9:30 am)

 

3.  High schools and middle schools do not have to be transported on common bus routes. (Draft language)
Recommendation: 

As discussed at the Aug. 25 meeting, need to clarify that this assumption does not rule out high school and middle school students being transported on common buses (as many are currently)

 

9.  All students are to be transported by yellow bus. (Draft language)

Recommendation:

Needs to be reworked, is far too restrictive as written. 

· The stated intent of this restriction was to preclude use of public transportation, rather than a requirement that all vehicles be “yellow buses.” SLEEP would like to see a consideration of the use of vans for some of the long, lightly loaded runs (this would save on fuel costs, as well.). 
· There may be potential for use of some public transportation for some high school students, and we should not preclude this upfront. (For example, some schools have been investigating use of Fairfax Connector buses.  Also, we would encourage consideration of joint purchase and use with the County of FastTran vans for special needs transport.) Also, see pp. 69-70 in the 1998 Task Force report.
· It would be helpful to have a representative of the County Transportation Department as a member of the Community Advisory Committee to help with all aspects of this study.
 

10. Drivers are paid guaranteed minimum of 25 hours per week (Draft language)

Recommendation:

Explore whether we would attract additional drivers if we offered a part-time work option (for example, am or pm only).  Also, assess if the current early start to the workday is a deterrent to recruiting new drivers that would be ameliorated by a later start. 
 

CONSTRAINTS: (numbered according to MPS list)
 

5. Routes do not conflict with scheduled time for athletics (draft language)

6. Routes do not conflict with scheduled time for student activities (draft language)

Recommendation:

Needs rewriting along the lines of  “Routes will allow time for scheduling athletics and student extracurricular activities.”
Athletics and extracurricular activities can and should be organized around the best school schedule, not the reverse.  A later school schedule WILL in fact require rescheduling sports and clubs.  

The 1998 Task Force clearly documented the beneficial effects of later start times on sports and debunked the idea that later start times would interfere with student work opportunties and school clubs (see pp 26-28). The Task Force found that employers generally use student workers on weekends and evenings, schedules that would not conflict with later end times.
Please look to the example of Thomas Jefferson High School for Science and Technology (TJHSST), the Fairfax County-run regional magnet school.  TJ’s schedule is 8:30 to 3:50 pm, a day that starts more than an hour later than all other Fairfax high schools and ends 1 hour and 45 minutes later (because of its longer school day).  TJ nonetheless has a vibrant sports program and extensive clubs and extracurricular activities, despite the fact that students come from as far away as Fauquier County.  TJ students also work and have internships, which are worked around the school schedule.  If a schedule ending at 3:50 pm can still accommodate sports and clubs and jobs at TJ, a significantly later schedule can do so at other Fairfax schools.
 
We are in the process of collecting data on participation in sports, clubs and jobs among students at JEB Stuart High School, one of the most diverse in the county (and indeed in the country).  This should give us more of a clear sense of what actual needs must be accommodated. 
SLEEP representatives from schools throughout Fairfax County, reaffirmed this weekend that a later end time would not adversely affect scheduling of sports and clubs or jobs at their schools.  While this is not the same as the hard data we will have from surveys, these parents are close to their school communities and have a strong sense of the needs of the students and families at their schools.

 

9. School bus ride times at 1 hour maximum (draft language)

Recommendation:

Recognize that this is a separate problem and make exceptions as needed, such as for TJ and out-of-school-boundary programs.  Perhaps add, “except in cases where rides currently exceed this limit.”
The current first pickup of the day is 5:45 am, more than an hour and a half before the first school opening time. This is a separate problem that needs fixing.  We are concerned that if it is included here, we will be spending significant money fixing this separate problem that could be used to fix the early start time problem.  At the very least, exceptions should be made for students at TJ and out-of-school-boundary programs. 

 

11. Walking distance to stops 1.5 mile secondary and 1 mile elementary (draft language)

Recommendation:

Consider depot or express system 

 We would like to see a consideration of an option for a  depot or express system, where high school students would go to a stop within 1.5 miles of their home, if this would enable a reasonable start time.   (If primary students were picked up first and were in school, could secondary school students meet the bus at the local elementary school?)
 

12. Secondary students can get to part time jobs and volunteer programs in late afternoon (draft language)

Recommendation:

Rewrite as with 5 and 6 above (“Routes will allow time for part-time jobs and volunteer programs.”
To say that Fairfax County "operates within constraint" is only to say that students work current jobs and volunteer work around the current schedule.  They will need to do the same with the changed schedule.  As expressed above, we don’t believe they will have a problem doing so, based on experiences in other jurisdictions. (It already was decided at the Aug. 25 meeting to  delete “in late afternoon,”  which is an improvement.)
 

13. Community use of facilities can be scheduled in late afternoon and evening after student sports and activities (baseline: Facilities available after 5:00 PM) (draft language)

Recommendation:

Clarify that school sports and activities currently go late in the evening and that community use will continue to overlap with school use. Or eliminate this constraint as unnecessary.
As discussed Aug. 25, need to clarify that sports and student activities using school facilities currently go late into the evening. The 5 pm figure therefore doesn’t jibe with current reality. School facilities should be available for community use whenever they are not being used for school-related activities. This reality makes this constraint unnecessary.  If this suggests that sports and activities end by 5 pm now, that just isn’t the case. 

 

14. Primary students are not waiting at stops or walking to school in darkness. (Civil Twilight) (draft language)
Recommendation:

Consider current earliest elementary schools in determining what is acceptable.

 
One or two Fairfax elementary schools currently begin at 7:50 am.  Are these students currently waiting at stops or walking to school in the dark? Or are they waiting and walking within the “civil twilight” rule? Perhaps other elementary schools could start at 7:50 am and not run afoul of this constraint, because these students live closer to their schools.  If so, that would make it easier to start elementary schools first and still be able to transport high school students second. 
        Let’s keep in mind that the latest “civil twilight” in our area is 7:03 am and that only happens one day in October (before DST ends). There are only three days of the school year when civil twilight occurs after 7 am.  Ideally, students should not have to leave their homes before 7 am, regardless of their age. 
 

Actual vs. Eligible High School Bus Ridership:

One last, but important, point.  SLEEP feels it is imperative to look at actual school bus ridership for high school students in order to get the most efficiency out of our transportation system.  The FCPS transportation staff, School Board members and principals indicate that the current schedule does not in fact accommodate all eligible students. We are told that if all eligible students showed up at bus stops one day, the current scheduled system would be overwhelmed. FCPS currently tries to take lack of ridership into account somewhat in juggling its buses.  To replace this with a system that provides a seat for every eligible high school student would add buses for people who are not actually riding. 
 

Furthermore, SLEEP leaders from throughout the county reported last weekend that high school buses typically are only half full as it is. If this is the current reality, there should be a way to capture this unused capacity on high school buses. Again, we will have more hard data on this when our JEB Stuart student survey is in.
 

Many high school students drive or carpool to school or get rides from parents.  Perhaps parents could be surveyed before the school year starts to see if they intend to use the high school bus. Another suggestion from a SLEEP pyramid coordinator was to have students choose before the school year starts between having a seat on the bus or a parking pass. There is no need for the school system to provide both, and this could give a better picture up front of how many actually have to be accommodated. (We would still have eligible riders who choose alternative means to get to school, but fewer.)
Thank you for your consideration of the input of committed and informed members of SLEEP.  We look forward to continued involvement in the FCPS quest to ensure appropriate start times for all FCPS students – for a healthier, safer educational environment for our county’s youth.
 

